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SUMMARY OF FACULTY SENATE MEETING

01/25/10

CALL TO ORDER

Chair Wurtz called the meeting to order at 3:17 P.M.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Motion to approve the minutes of the 01/11/10 meeting with the additional comments by Senator Schumacher-Douglas by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator Lowell.  Motion passed

CALL FOR PRESS IDENTIFICATION

No press present.

COMMENTS FROM PROVOST GIBSON

Provost Gibson was unable to attend today’s meeting.

COMMENTS FROM FACULTY CHAIR, JESSE SWAN

Faculty Chair Swan had no comments.

COMMENTS FROM CHAIR, SUSAN WURTZ

Chair Wurtz commented on the material that was recently forwarded to senators, noting that this material from Dr. Hans Isakson was forwarded as a request that the information be put in front of the Senate, and that the Faculty Senate is not, and will not, try to take over United Faculty but will consider the AAUP Guidelines as we do our work.  

CONSIDERATION OF CALENDAR ITEMS FOR DOCKETING

1021
Emeritus Status Request, Larry Hensley, Department of HPELS, effective 12/09

Motion to docket in regular order as item #919 by Senator East; second by Senator Schumacher-Douglas.  Motion passed.

1022
Emeritus Status Request, Dennis Kettner, Department of Teaching, effective 12/09

Motion to docket in regular order as item #920 by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator East.  Motion passed.

1023
Emeritus Status Request, John Smith, Department of Educational Psychology and Foundations, effective 12/09

Motion to docket in regular order as item #921 by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator Neuhaus.  Motion passed.

1024
Resolution Regarding Funding of Auxiliary Enterprise Operations at UNI 

Motion by Senator Soneson to return to petitioner because of decision not to docket at this time; second by Senator Funderburk.  

Discussion followed.

Senator Soneson changed his motion to return to petitioner with request for a more specific proposal; Senator Funderburk, who made the second, agreed to the change. Motion passed with one abstention.

1025
Curriculum Standards

Motion to docket in regular order as item #922 by Senator Smith; second by Senator Soneson.

Discussion followed.

Motion to docket passed with one abstention.

1026
Proposal and Agenda for Reinstatement of University Writing Committee

Motion to docket in regular order as item #923 by Senator East; second by Senator Soneson.

Discussion followed.

Motion to docket the Proposal and Agenda for the Reinstatement of the UWC passed with one nay.

NEW BUSINESS

Motion to go into Executive Session by Senator Soneson; second by Senator Neuhaus.  Motion passed.

Motion to approve the recommendations as discussed from the Honorary Degree Committee by Senator Soneson; second by Senator Van Wormer.

CONSIDERATION OF DOCKETED ITEMS

915
Emeritus Status Request, William Shepherd, Department of 

Music, effective 12/09

Motion to approve by Senator Funderburk; second by Senator Soneson.

Motion passed.

916
Emeritus Status Request, Christine Crit Streed, Department 

of Art, effective 12/09

Motion to approve by Senator Soneson; second by Senator East.

Motion passed.

917
Emeritus Status Request, Winston Burt, Department of Social 

Work, effective 01/10

Motion to approve by Senator Van Wormer; second by Senator East.

Motion passed.

918
Emeritus Status Request, Judith Finkelstein, Department of Curriculum and Instruction, effective 7/09

Motion to approve by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator Neuhaus.

Motion passed.

ADJOURNMENT

DRAFT FOR SENATOR’S REVIEW

MINUTES OF THE UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE MEETING

01/25/10

1676

PRESENT:  Megan Balong, Maria Basom, Phil East, Jeffrey Funderburk, Bev Kopper, Julie Lowell, Pierre-Damien Mvuyekure, Chris Neuhaus, Phil Patton, Chuck Quirk, Michael Roth, Donna Schumacher-Douglas, Jerry Smith, Jerry Soneson, Jesse Swan, Katherine Van Wormer, Susan Wurtz, 

Absent:  Karen Breitbach, Gregory Bruess, Michele Devlin, Gloria Gibson, Doug Hotek

CALL TO ORDER

Chair Wurtz called the meeting to order at 3:17 P.M.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Senator Schumacher-Douglas stated that she did not have a prepared statement for Ralph Scott whose Emeritus Status was approved at the last meeting.  She noted that Dr. Ralph Scott joined UNI in 1965 and has taught courses in the areas of School Psychology, Psychology of Personality, and Mental Health in the Classroom.  Dr. Scott also ran the School Psychology Clinic and mentored many students.  He has published and continues to publish on issues related to School Psychology.  At the state level, Dr. Scott has been involved in efforts to provide psychological services to war veterans, especially those who had tours in Iraq.  Dr. Scott has been a valued member of the university community.

Motion to approve the minutes of the 01/11/10 meeting with the additional comments by Senator Schumacher-Douglas by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator Lowell.  Motion passed.

CALL FOR PRESS IDENTIFICATION

No press present.

COMMENTS FROM PROVOST GIBSON

Provost Gibson was unable to attend today’s meeting.

COMMENTS FROM FACULTY CHAIR, JESSE SWAN

Faculty Chair Swan had no comments.

COMMENTS FROM CHAIR, SUSAN WURTZ

Chair Wurtz stated that there appears to be some confusion on the recently forwarded material from Dr. Hans Isakson.  While Dr. Isakson worded this as a suggestion, it was forwarded as a request that the information be put in front of the Senate.  The Faculty Senate is not, and will not, try to take over United Faculty.  However, United Faculty is a source of wisdom and input, and there is nothing wrong with the Senate considering the AAUP Guidelines as we do our work.  As a courtesy to a colleague, that material was forwarded to be used as we see fit.

CONSIDERATION OF CALENDAR ITEMS FOR DOCKETING

1021
Emeritus Status Request, Larry Hensley, Department of HPELS, effective 12/09

Motion to docket in regular order as item #919 by Senator East; second by Senator Schumacher-Douglas.  Motion passed.

1022
Emeritus Status Request, Dennis Kettner, Department of Teaching, effective 12/09

Motion to docket in regular order as item #920 by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator East.  Motion passed.

1023
Emeritus Status Request, John Smith, Department of Educational Psychology and Foundations, effective 12/09

Motion to docket in regular order as item #921 by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator Neuhaus.  Motion passed.

1024
Resolution Regarding Funding of Auxiliary Enterprise 

Operations at UNI

Motion by Senator Soneson to return to petitioner because of decision not to docket at this time; second by Senator Funderburk.  Senator Soneson noted that was previously voted on by the Senate last year.

Senator Smith stated that it was his understanding that there was a difference in this resolution in that Dr. Isakson was asking that things be tightened up with this resolution given the budget situation.  Before sending back the Senate needs to validate that this is in fact the same resolution that the Senate voted on previously and if it is, then that’s fine to send it back.  It it’s not then the Senate needs to talk about it.

Senator Soneson asked if Senator Smith was suggesting that the Senate return this to the petitioner, Dr. Hans Isakson, with request for a more specific proposal?

Senator Smith responded that that would be fine if the Senate asks how this change is different from the previous resolution.

Senator East commented that the previous resolution asked that work on reducing expenditures be done within the next five years.  Dr. Isakson is asking that this be speeded up with his current resolution.

Senator Lowell added that she would like to see this done as soon as possible because the situation is now dire.

Chair Wurtz noted that the motion, as the Senate has agreed to amend, would be to return to petitioner with request for a more specific proposal.  What the Senate is asking for specifically is a clear distinction of the changes from the previous resolution.

Senator Smith suggested that the Senate ask Dr. Isakson for something other than “as soon as possible.”  Perhaps the Senate should encourage Dr. Isakson to include some kind of timeline because “as soon as possible” is often times kind of empty.

Senator Soneson changed his motion to return to petitioner with request for a more specific proposal; Senator Funderburk, who made the second, agreed to the change. 

A brief discussion followed as to what time frame the Senate should asked from Dr. Isakson.  Chair Wurtz noted that this is being returned to the petitioner with a request for a more specific time frame and what the Senate is asking from Dr. Isakson is to edit the proposal to show what the specific points of difference between the policy that was passed and the current request.

Motion passed with one abstention.

1025
Curriculum Standards

Motion to docket in regular order as item #922 by Senator Smith; second by Senator Soneson.

Senator Smith reviewed his proposal, stating that he was citing a couple of general concerns relating to curriculum, some of which had come to light during the work of the APA (Academic Program Assessment) and the Senate’s recent discussion on curriculum.  One item has to do with inconsistent terminology in terms of variations within programs, typically the majors, usually called emphases but are also be called focus areas of concentrations, options, specializations and so on.  Are there good reasons for using different names or should we standardize the terminology?

There is also the issue of variation across departments in the use of majors as opposed to emphases within majors, Senator Smith continued.  He wishes there were more guidance with regard as to what should be a major, what should be an emphasis, when do you call these emphases, when do you call them majors, what are the distinct differences.  He is aware that a lot of this is driven by a belief that getting a major approved is a lot harder thing to do than getting a emphasis approved so we often have emphases rather than majors; is that good for our students, our curriculum?

He also has concerns about the issue of embedded programs, which came up in response to departmental requests to offer certificates basically to their majors.  He would like the faculty to address the issue of should there be some distinct requirements for getting a certificate, a minor, whatever, over and beyond getting a major, unless there are professional reasons?  Are there other good grounds to just give somebody a certificate when they get a major?  The bottom line proposal is if it’s approved the Senate will then be asking the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) to address these and other issues that they think are important regarding the curriculum and to report back to the Senate by the end of Spring semester.

Senator Mvuyekure noted that he recently had a discussion with a colleague from CHFA/CNS and asked the Senate to allow Dr. Ken Baughman, English Language and Literature, to express two points about this proposal.

Dr. Baughman noted that if this proposal is approved one thought that came to mind is if there are specific instances that seem to be justified that that information be communicated to the UCC.  The other thing that he thought that would be useful, which would happen routinely by the UCC if this is passed, is that faculty be notified by the UCC that this review was underway and that faculty have an opportunity to address the issues and questions raised.

Senator Patton, UNI Registrar, stated that they could have Diane Wallace, Assistant Registrar and editor of the UNI Catalog, pull together examples of what might be inconsistent applications of labels.  Diane also serves as secretary of the UCC so it would be a normal part of her function.

Associate Provost Kopper commented to Senator Patton, as UNI Registrar, that if this is passed and if the UCC would have that run, knowing that Diane is up to her eyeballs with work on the catalog, is the issue of the timeline appropriate?  

Senator Soneson remarked that the Senate is just getting way ahead of itself as we’re just docketing it.

Faculty Chair Swan stated that if the Senate dockets this and it passes, he has no idea what we’d be asking the UCC to do if we say to “address these issues.”  “Address these issues” sounds as though we’re asking them to communicate to us in a way that we feel like we understand it.  He’d like the Senate to tell the UCC in what way we’d feel like we’d understand it; we could also attend the UCC meetings and learn more about the procedures.  In order to facilitate, to enhance our ability to ask the UCC to do something meaningful to us, could we just send it to the UCC right now and say what would make this make sense?  To have communications back and forth without docketing and passing things so when the UCC and the Senate both understand what we want, we could then docket it, pass it, and it could be scheduled.  We could then have a sense of all of the problems involved in reviewing this, what kind of reporting mechanism we’d want, and getting this all done by May.  It is his recommendation that this be sent to the UCC for their consideration and to report back to the Senate at our next meeting with what they think this means and would entail, and the Senate could then work on what they want.

Senator Smith responded that what it means to “address these issues” is to justify current practice or to propose changes.  He doesn’t have quarrels with the timeline and he can be sensitive to that.  We have people on the Senate who are also on the UCC and would know something about their workload.  He assumes that once they’re through the curriculum rush things aren’t as heavy for the UCC.  The timeline can be extended; he doesn’t want to have this bounce around without getting something going.  We need to manage the curriculum in a way that it hasn’t been managed before.

Chair Wurtz asked if this is in shape now that if it is docketed will we be able to take action and make some of these changes?  Or, do we need this in a different format before docketing?

Senator Smith responded that he feels the Senate can docket it now and can discuss it, and if we agree to send a charge to the UCC we could make changes in the document at that time.

Motion to docket passed with one abstention.

1026
Proposal and Agenda for Reinstatement of University Writing Committee

Motion to docket in regular order as item #923 by Senator East; second by Senator Soneson.

Faculty Chair Swan reiterate that this motion is to reinstate a committee that is a standing committee and in existence.  He’s not sure this is the best sort of motion to make in this situation, but then, people may not care.

Senator Soneson suggested asking Dr. Ken Baughman, English Language and Literature, who is on the committee, to inform the Senate as to the significance of this proposal.

Dr. Baughman stated that he’s talked with Faculty Chair Swan about this as well as Vice Chair Mvuyekure and David Grant, Committee Chair.  He acknowledged that the University Writing Committee (UWC) is a standing committee that reports to the Faculty Senate but it has been inactive, possibly since it’s inception, six to eight years ago.  There is now interest in a number of areas, including the Liberal Arts Core Committee, in focusing new attention and energies to writing both in the Liberal Arts Core (LAC) and in the disciplines, consistent with the catalog statement that announces that UNI’s undergraduate programs do provide writing in both the LAC and in the disciplines.  This was discussed with the LACC and received strong support for reactivating the UWC.  There would be some change in membership, with representatives from student government.  Another change would be that the English Department Coordinator of Writing Programs is now David Grant.  It would be helpful to have this proposal and agenda discussed by the Senate to perhaps to endorse the reconvening of the UWC and to give more addition and new direction to the UWC, given the times in which we now live.  It is possible for this committee to convene on its own without Senate consideration or action, but as this has been discussed with the LACC it would be helpful for the Senate to discuss this and, if it wished, to endorse the UWC becoming active again.

Chair Wurtz reports that the Committee on Committees (CoC) did meet in December and she received a report from them.  She reminded the Senate about the disarray she had found the University’s committee structure in last fall, and one of her initiatives for the Senate this spring was to deal with the Senate’s committees.  It is her understanding that Melissa Beall and Dan Power have taken on the responsibility for the CoC.  They had suggested that the UWC have an organizational meeting to get it moving forward.  This will get taken care of wrapped in the overall CoC report.

Faculty Chair Swan asked if it would be helpful for those involved, if the Senate, under “New Business” passed a resolution asking that this standing committee, the UWC, meet and to communicate with the Senate that it is meeting and addressing concerns that have been brought to the faculty?

Dr. Baughman responded that if it were the will of the Senate to do that, such an action would be welcomed.  Membership for the UWC is listed both from the CoC and the recent proposal and agenda for reinstatement was sent to the Senate.

Chair Wurtz commented that she has found inconsistent information regarding many of the committees, such as who’s on the committee and what happened to the committee.  Which is why she asked the CoC co-chairs to look at this and assess the accurate status and then use spring semester as a time to rebuild.

Faculty Chair Swan noted that it’s his understanding that the UWC, and other committees, continue to be part of the elections process, and that members were elected to those committees.  Faculty that have been elected should serve; if they don’t want to serve they can step down and hold another election.  The Senate rejected the CoC’s latest report but that doesn’t mean those committee members weren’t elected and that it’s not a standing committee.  The CoC is in existence and the Senate can call for that committee to be responsive to some of the issues that are being raised and report to the Senate.  The CoC is supposed to report to the Senate annually but if there’s no work for a group then we don’t demand that they report.  However, there is work for the CoC so we should expect a report from them.  A directive from the Senate would be a good thing to do.

Senator Smith supports putting this on the docket even though the UWC exists with the idea that when we do take it up that either David Grant or Ken Baughman be present to discuss what they see this committee eventually doing, and what support they might want from the Senate.  This way, by reactivating the committee with a specific charge, it would be beneficial for all.  He thinks this is a very important issue and supports docketing it.

Dr. Baughman remarked that Dr. Grant wanted to be here today but because of the weather was prevented from being here, and has every intention and a very strong desire to be here when it is discussed by the Senate.

Senator East stated that the more efficient thing to do, in light of the suggested reorganization of the UWC and that the committee seems to want to take on some task, it would make sense for the UWC to meet and decide what and how they think it should be reorganized and what their future activities should be and then the Senate would respond to that.  The UWC seems to have an idea of what they want to do and how they want to reorganize so why not ask them to tell the Senate that rather then to come to the Senate, we tell them to meet and report back as to what they want to do and how they want to reorganize.  This is what it will end up so why take two Senate meetings to do so?

Senator Smith noted that the UWC as a whole has not met.  We can’t talk about the committee having an idea as to what they’re going to do because they haven’t met.  Personally he doesn’t feel this is a waste of the Senate’s time.  He would like to have the UWC come to the Senate first for a charge and having them come back with hopefully a much more extensive idea of what they want to do.  Writing is important enough that it deserves that kind of Senate attention.

Chair Wurtz commented that the UWC is one of the healthiest going committees and getting them back up and operating is not a bad foundation.  We’re not going to get the committee issue solved in one swoop; it’s going to be somewhat piece-by-piece.

Motion to docket the Proposal and Agenda for the Reinstatement of the UWC passed with one nay.

NEW BUSINESS

Motion to go into Executive Session by Senator Soneson; second by Senator Neuhaus.  Motion passed.

Motion to approve the recommendations as discussed from the Honorary Degree Committee by Senator Soneson; second by Senator Van Wormer.

CONSIDERATION OF DOCKETED ITEMS

915
Emeritus Status Request, William Shepherd, Department of 

Music, effective 12/09

Motion to approve by Senator Funderburk; second by Senator Soneson.

Senator Funderburk read a statement prepared by John Vallentine, Director, School of Music.  Senator Funderburk noted that Dr. Vallentine was a graduate student of Bill Shepherd’s, as well as a colleague.  Dr. Vallentine wrote that Bill Shepherd has been a School of Music professor since 1976.  During that time period he served as Director of Marching and Symphonic Bands from Fall 1976 to Spring 1991.  Bill’s band was the first to perform in the UNI Dome when it opened during his first year of employment.  Bill also taught music education and LAC courses throughout his tenure at UNI.  He was also very active as a professional musician in the area, which included being a member of the Waterloo-Cedar Falls Symphony Orchestra as well as the Bill Shepherd Big Band.  Bill was dedicated to the service work for the School of Music during his thirty-three years teaching on campus, and served as Divisional Chair for the General Music, later LAC, and Music Education divisions.  Bill completed exceptional outreach to the public schools of Iowa where he supervised student teachers for many years.

Senator Funderburk also noted that Bill’s band also has a new album available, recorded with his daughter, of Christmas music.

Senator Soneson stated that the Senate thanks Dr. Shepherd most heartedly for his service and wish him well.

Chair Wurtz noted that smiles came on faces spontaneously as Senator Funderburk read about Dr. Shepherd.

Motion passed.

916
Emeritus Status Request, Christine Crit Streed, Department of Art, effective 12/09

Motion to approve by Senator Soneson; second by Senator East.

Senator Soneson read a statement prepared by Jeff Byrd, Department Head, Art and colleague of Crit Streed.  Dr. Byrd noted that Crit Streed has been a member of the UNI community since her days as an undergraduate student in the late 60s.  After teaching at UNI on a part-time basis throughout the 1970s, Streed joined the faculty of the Department of Art in 1979 as an Assistant Professor.  She was charged with coordinating the Foundations Program for first-year art students.  Later, she taught upper-level courses in painting and drawing and was an active member of the Graduate Faculty, chairing many thesis committees.  As a teacher, Streed continually challenged students to stretch their notions of art and its functions beyond the conventional and to produce work of the highest caliber.  As an active artist, she has exhibited her work throughout the country, amassing a lengthy record of achievement, most recently finding much success in New York’s competitive art scene.  Streed’s work focused on ongoing exploration of the nature of visual perception and the use of sign and symbol in cognition.  In recent years, she expanded her studio research beyond traditional painting to include elements of sculpture and performance.  Streed became a full professor in 1997 and has since continued to excel in the classroom, as a professional artist, and as a valued colleague.

Dr. Byrd also noted that he kept his remarks rather professional, but Crit has always been a wonderful colleague.  UNI is losing a great teacher and an amazing artist!

Motion passed.

917
Emeritus Status Request, Winston Burt, Department of Social 

Work, effective 01/10

Motion to approve by Senator Van Wormer; second by Senator East.

Senator Van Wormer noted that Winston Burt has made a tremendous contribution to Social Work, both by teaching and by his personal contribution to the department.

She read a statement prepared by Tom Keefe, Department Head, Department of Social Work.  Dr. Keefe stated that Winston served the university in two capacities.  First, he was the director of the Office of Compliance and Equity Management and Assistant to the President beginning in 1988.  Winston joined the Department of Social Work in 2004 and taught full-time until his retirement.  Winston is a traveler, and his travels informed his teaching in such classes as Social Welfare: A World View and Conflict Resolution.  Winston is a modest, wise and caring person who shares his insights and long experience with persons in dilemmas and crises.  He spent much time mentoring students.  Winston generates a positive atmosphere everywhere he goes with a keen sense of humor and a gentle and supportive nature.

Motion passed.

918
Emeritus Status Request, Judith Finkelstein, Department of Curriculum and Instruction, effective 7/09

Motion to approve by Senator Schumacher-Douglas; second by Senator Neuhaus.

Senator Schumacher-Douglas noted that Dr. Judith M. Finkelstein earned her two-year teaching certificate at Iowa State Teachers’ College in 1952.  Judy completed her B.S. and M.A degrees while teaching grades K through 2 in Iowa and Minnesota.  She also was the director of one of the first Head Start programs in the country.  Dr. Finkelstein returned to UNI as an instructor at Price Lab School in 1968 as a third grade teacher for one year; she developed the UNI nursery-kindergarten program at UNI, and taught both pre-school and Level II UNI practicum students for 13 years.

From 1971 to 1983 Dr. Finkelstein wrote five monographs; made 32 presentations at professional meetings on the local and state level, six more at the national level; served as the Chair of the Beginning Reading Conference at UNI in 1970 and 1974; served as a consultant to nine school districts in Iowa and Minnesota.  She also was a UNI-PLS assistant professor during this time and taught pre-school and published 22 curriculum units from the program.

In 1983 Dr. Finkelstein earned her Ph.D. from the University of Minnesota.  From 1984 to 1988 she was an Associate Professor and made 16 presentations at various Area Education Agency sites in Iowa, 13 at regional and national professional meetings, while serving on the Board of Directors of the National Council for the Social Studies.  She served as a consultant to 10 school districts and published in numerous publications such as the Newsletter of Parenting, Social Education, Principal Magazine, The Social Studies, Hispania, Education Digest, Iowa Educational Leadership, and Social Studies and the Young Learner.

From 1988 to 1989 Dr. Finkelstein was the associate director of the legislatively mandated Regents Center for Early Development Education at UNI.

From 1989 to 2009 Professor Finkelstein taught university courses in early childhood education both on campus and at five sites throughout the state.  Senator Schumacher-Douglas remarked that that was at the time when they would fly to the different sites and teach graduate courses.  She served as a senior editor at Harcourt for the K-12 social studies textbook series, continued to published in numerous national journals; presented at over ten national professional meetings, and also guided masters and doctoral degree students while mentoring junior faculty as well.

Dr. Judith M. Finkelstein, in her 40 years at UNI, has represented UNI in a meritorious and exemplary manner.

Motion passed.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Senator Soneson to adjourn; second by Senator East.  Motion passed.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:35 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Dena Snowden

Faculty Senate Secretary

________________________________________________________________

CURRICULUM STANDARDS


Since the faculty is responsible for the curriculum, it is important that UNI faculty actively manage the curriculum, both at the department level and on a broader, university-wide basis.  The UNI Faculty Senate and related committees—the University Committee on Curricula (UCC), the Graduate College Curriculum Committee (GCCC), and the Liberal Arts Core Committee (LACC)—share this broader mandate.  Notwithstanding the general appropriateness and effectiveness of UNI’s curricular policies and procedures, several areas of concern came to light during the most recent curriculum change cycle and as a result of the Academic Program Assessment (APA) project that was conducted during the 08-09 academic year.  Notable among these concerns are the following:

·
Inconsistent Terminology.  While variations within a major 

or other academic program are usually called “emphases,” the current UNI catalog evidences a variety of other names.  Thus, there are “focus areas” (HPELS, Communication Studies, Political Science): “concentrations” or “areas of concentration” (Curriculum and Instruction, Industrial Technology, Social Work): “options” (HPELS, Mathematics, Physics); “tracks” (HPELS, Music); and “specializations” (Music).  There are even focus areas within emphases (HPELS).  Though there may be good reasons for using certain names to identify certain kinds of program variations, it appears that we haven’t developed or enforced appropriate terminological standards.

·
Emphases or major?  There is considerable variation, across 

departments, in the use of majors, as opposed to emphases within majors.  No doubt some departments have opted to establish emphases due to the less demanding approval process that apparently does not require Board of Regent authorization.  As a result, however, we have emphases that should be majors and we probably have majors that should be emphases.  What is needed is a set of principles and guidelines for determining whether a program should be offered as a major or as an emphasis within a major.  Pertinent to this determination are such things as the amount of curricular commonality across program variations, the level of student demand for a program, and the existence of professional or other disciplinary identities for programs and their graduates.

·
“Embedded” program.  This term refers to academic programs 

whose curricular requirements are entirely, or almost entirely, a subset of the requirements for another academic program.  For instance, minors are usually embedded in their disciplinary majors.  Embedded programs—minors and certificates—are usually designed and offered as less extensive preparation in a field, to be taken by non-majors who want to be educated in a field, but not to the extent associated with a major.  While it’s good to offer embedded programs to students who aren’t majoring in a field, making such programs available to majors can create problems.  Most faculty would be aghast if, merely by satisfying the requirements for a major, students could earn both a major and a minor in a field.  Such a curricular structure would make it too easy for students to earn multiple credentials, debasing the value of these designations.  This year the Faculty Senate approved a departmental proposal that allows students to earn multiple certificates as a near-necessary by-product of completing the degree requirements for the department’s major.  This might be justifiable in certain cases, such as when external professional organizations require degreed practitioners to possess specialized certificate-like credentials.  However, when such circumstances do not pertain, it is difficult to justify the awarding of certificates or minors simply because students have completed coursework that is required for their majors.  We are in need of principles, guidelines, and explicit rules that delineate the purposes of minors and certificates and which prevent these designations from being granted promiscuously, without evidence of noteworthy student effort made exclusively in pursuit of that credential.

The UNI Faculty Senate is hereby requesting that the University Committee on Curricula address these issues and any other related matters that it deems important.  It is further requested that the UCC report to the Faculty Senate, by the end of the spring ’10 semester, with the results of its deliberations, to include justifications of existing practices and/or recommendations for change.

________________________________________________________________

Proposal and Agenda for Reinstatement of University Writing Committee

January 14, 2010

Proposed by

Department of English Language and Literature Writing Committee

Dr. David M. Grant, Chair

Dr. Adrienne Lamberti

Dr. James Davis

Dr. Kenneth Baughman

Ms. Gina Burkhart

Ms. Deanna Gute, Director of UNI Writing Center (ex officio)

Rationale

The Foundations of Excellence (FoE) self-study shed considerable light on the way writing is taught at UNI, particularly the lack of systematic, campus-wide philosophy, curriculum, delivery, or common assumptions regarding writing.  Because of this, the FoE self-study recommends the reinstatement of a campus-wide University Writing Committee (Learning Dimension Recommended Action Item 2.a).  In addition, while UNI’s latest NSSE survey results appear to indicate that a great deal of writing is assigned to students, there is little variety assigned and minimal feedback given to students.  It appears, then, that little opportunity exists for students to experience and learn through a range of writing tasks.  Furthermore, the LAC Committee has heard from Dr. Jeff Copeland, Head of the Department of English Language and Literature, on the economic and educational benefits of writing instruction within the LAC and supports the department’s proposal to re-instate a University Writing Committee as a means to link LAC goals with the wider curriculum as stated in the university catalogue.

Given this, we propose to formally restart the now dormant University Writing Committee.  This committee would serve as an advocate of writing as a learning tool.  It would not be a task force that seeks to prescribe standards for all, but a facilitating body that helps faculty, programs, and staff understand research on writing instruction as well as apply that research to their own teaching and curricula.  While this committee would initially work closely with the LAC to focus on first-year writing, it is implied by the self-study that a strong first-year effort must align with subsequent instruction and coordinated attention to discipline-specific writing within students’ chosen programs of study.  Thus, initial work may focus on LAC writing courses, but the long-term goal will be to coordinate LAC writing instruction with writing instruction in courses across the curriculum, within both the LAC and major and minor programs.

Reinstating the University Writing Committee can be both an educational benefit for students and an economic one for the university.  This reinstatement addresses concerns about persistence and retention, accreditation, and our strategic plan to be recognized as leading undergraduate institution.  Indeed, because of the roles writing technology plays in a global world, attention to written communication skills holds promise to distinguish UNI and it’s programs in cost-effective and pedagogically sound ways.

Scope and Function

A University Writing Committee (UWC) would be an advisory body that promotes conversation and dialogue about the language, goals, and outcomes for writing instruction at UNI.  The committee as a whole would pursue goals such as the following:


·
consult with the LAC committee to e rich definitions 

of “writing-enhanced” or “writing-intensive” the liberal arts core and within specific programs across the disciplines


·
support departments’ efforts to integrate appropriate 

writing tasks within curricula and SOAs


·
promote faculty development initiatives in the theory 

and pedagogy of writing, rhetoric, and composition


·
consult with various offices (e.g. Office of 

Assessment, Alumni Association, Career Services, etc.) to gather data on, promote an understanding of, and share results about student writing at UNI


·
coordinate with the Advising Office to better place 

students according to their needs


·
develop and promote a web presence regarding writing 

at UNI


·
cooperate with programs, departments and staff to 

address the unique writing backgrounds and needs of minority and special populations


·
promote dialogue about the high school to college 

transition as it relates to writing instruction and expectations


·
assist academic units, where helpful, in developing 

curricular proposals to be reviewed within the established curriculum process


·
report yearly to the Faculty Senate on actions and 

progress

Members

The most recent membership of the University Writing Committee should remain unchanged.  This membership is listed as


·
one faculty representative from each of the five 

undergraduate colleges



◦
Social and Behavioral Sciences



◦
Humanities and Fine Arts



◦
Education



◦
Business Administration



◦
Natural Sciences


·
one representative from the Provost’s Office


·
one representative from the Academic Achievement 

Writing Center (now the Academic Learning Center – Writing Center)


·
one student representative from UNISA (now NISG)


·
one representative from Rod Library


·
English Department’s Coordinator of Writing Programs, 

who initially convenes the committee

Because of the likely merger of CHFA and CNS, an initial committee can convene with representatives from both CHFA and CNS.  However, it will be up to the committee, in consultation with the Faculty Senate, to propose membership changes after June 30, 2011.

At the discretion of the committee, additional members maybe invited from


·
The center for Multicultural Education


·
Department of Residence


·
Dean of Students

At the discretion of the Provost’s Office, the representative from the Writing Center may fulfill representation for the Office as a whole.

